	



Minutes of Community Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 18 May 2004

Present:


Councillor R J Thompson (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Chief Executive, Environmental Health Manager, Waste Management Officer and Leisure & Tourism Manager.

Also in attendance: Councillors K M Butler (until 9.05pm) and J Rogerson (from 8.00pm to 9.05pm).

47
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillor J B Hill.

48
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 9 March 2004 were approved as a correct record subject to the second resolution of Minute 791 be amended to read:

The new service level agreement set out therein be approved but the Director of Commercial Services be requested to proceed carefully with the operation of the agreement in the early stages so that its effects on the operations at Roefield can be monitored.

49
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

50
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

a)
Linda England of the Hyndburn and Ribble Valley Friends of the Earth addressed the Committee regarding item 6 of the Agenda relating to the fluoridation of public water supplies.  She informed the Members that her organisation could not support fluoride being added to the water supply and that oral health problems could be addressed by better education, the reduction of sugar in foods etc and the provision of more National Health dentists.  She pointed out that if people wished to use fluoride it was contained in toothpaste and mouthwash and the choice should be theirs and not the Government’s.

b)
Linda Forrest addressed the Committee on behalf of the Blackburn, Hyndburn and Ribble Valley Fight Against Fluoridation Organisation.  She informed the Members that in the opinion of her organisation fluoridation was not the answer because there was no way that the amount consumed could be controlled.  She stated that the chemical used had not been safety tested and approved and was of the opinion that everyone should have the right to chose whether or not they used fluoridated water.  In her opinion the proposals were an infringement of human rights and there has been no conclusive proof that the addition of fluoridation to water reduced tooth decay.

c)
Harold Howorth addressed the Committee regarding the addition of fluoridation to the water supplies.  He was of the opinion that fluoride was a poison and totally ineffective.  He quoted information which he had received from other European countries who had banned the addition of fluoride to water and was of the opinion that this country should adopt the same approach.

The Chairman thanked Linda England, Linda Forrest and Harold Howorth for their contributions.

51
HYNDBURN & RIBBLE VALLEY PRIMARY CARE TRUST – PUBLIC HEALTH REPORT 2003

Dr S Morton, the Director of Public Health for Hyndburn & Ribble Valley Primary Care Trust, presented the Public Health Report 2003.  The main areas covered by the report related to:

· pregnancies/birth weight;

· coronary heart disease;

· long term illness;

· tooth decay;

· MMR immunisation.

To highlight the problems as they related to areas in East Lancashire, the report contained graphs showing the differing population classes of under 15 and over 65 year olds, the different ethnic diversity of the area and information from the index of multiple deprivation.  In all areas, Ribble Valley faired better than its neighbouring authorities in East Lancashire, but Dr Morton pointed out that the rural makeup of the Ribble Valley was totally the opposite to the urban areas which it adjoins.

Members asked specific questions of Dr Morton.

RESOLVED:
That the Public Health Report 2003 prepared by the Hyndburn & Ribble Valley Primary Care Trust be accepted.

52
FLUORIDATION OF PUBLIC WATER SUPPLY

The Environmental Health Manager submitted a report requesting the Committee to consider the Council’s policy concerning the possible future fluoridation of mains water supplies within the borough.  He referred to the history relating to this item and informed the Members that the Government had now introduced new legislation under the Water Act 2003, which would allow Health Authorities to require water companies to introduce fluoridation after consulting local people, in order to improve tooth decay particularly in young children.

In response to the implications of the Water Act 2003, the North West Councils’ Against Fluoridation (NWCAF) had organised several meetings on a regional basis to raise awareness and remind and update member authorities. Specific mention was made to the growing concerns and scientific evidence worldwide relating to the “safety” of fluoridation of mains water and links to other possible medical conditions.  A meeting of the NWCAF had recently been held at Nelson Town Hall and the minutes of the meeting were circulated to Committee.

The arguments in favour or against the need for the fluoridation of mains water supply appeared to relate to:

· Is there a clear medical and health benefit and cost benefit proven for fluoridation?

· the ethics in relation to using water to administer treatment ie involuntary medication or medical paternalism; and

· the considerable and apparently growing concerns amongst scientists as to potential effects of fluoridation.

In order to ensure that Members were made fully aware of the cases for and against fluoridation, the Chief Executive had invited Dr S Morton to present the current Health Authority’s position and also Liz Vaughan from the North West Council’s Against Fluoridation to speak against fluoridation.

Dr Morton informed the Members that the Hyndburn & Ribble Valley Primary Care Trust supported the case for fluoridation, not as a treatment, but as prevention.  He referred to the state of oral health, which he had already highlighted in the Public Health Report 2003 and stated that the British Dental Association was also in favour of fluoridation.  He informed Members that the fluoride which would be added to the water was specifically manufactured for that purpose and that places in the UK that did have fluoride added to their water had shown no adverse affects and there had been no campaigns to remove it.

Liz Vaughan from the North West Councils’ Against Fluoridation, stated that fluoride was not a medicinal product and should only be given if everybody gave consent.  Her opinion was that no-one had the right to administer medicine against a person’s wishes and that proper consent must be given.  She referred to the Human Rights Act and stated that medication was the right of the recipient, not the doctor/dentist.

The Chief Executive then read a recent letter from the Green Party, stating that that organisation was totally against fluoridation.

The Committee then discussed this important matter.

RESOLVED:
That following consideration of the presentations and discussion, the Committee unanimously agree “not to support the fluoridation of the mains water supply in the Ribble Valley”.

53
WASTE AWARENESS AND EDUCATION STRATEGY

The Chairman introduced Gavin Perry, who was a student from the University of Lancashire who had been working in the Commercial Services Department to prepare a Waste Awareness and Education Strategy for the Ribble Valley.

Gavin reminded Members of the importance of raising public awareness on waste issues and the need for education to change public behaviour and attitude by encouraging increased participation in waste minimisation recycling and composting initiatives. He also suggested that adopting a Waste Awareness and Education Strategy would clearly indicate the Council’s commitment to raising public awareness on waste.  It would also provide an ideal educational framework leading to consistency of information and focus on the more practical activities/actions that could be undertaken by not just the Council but by everyone.

In producing the strategy, Gavin had:

a)
reviewed and evaluated methods of education and awareness that had previously been implemented by the Council;

b)
reviewed and evaluated strategies adopted by other Local Authorities to identify schemes that might have been appropriate for Ribble Valley; and

c)
reviewed current academic literature (journals, text books etc) in order to ensure the strategy was based on the latest research and investigated the opportunities to work in partnership with community sector organisations.

Copies of the completed strategy were presented to Members at the meeting.  Dr Ian Williams, the head of the Centre for Waste Management at the University of Central Lancashire addressed the Committee and thanked them for allowing Gavin to undertake the work which as well as being useful to the Council would also form part of Gavin’s submissions for his MA in Sustainable Waste Management.

The Chairman and Members thanked Gavin for his contribution.

RESOLVED:
That the Waste Awareness and Education Strategy be adopted by the Council.

54
APPROVAL OF THE FOOD SERVICE PLAN 2004/05

The Environmental Health Manager submitted a report informing Members that the Food Standards Agency had published detailed guidance to Local Authorities entitled “A Framework Agreement on Local Authority Food Law Enforcement”.  Further guidance had been issued in May 2001, part of which required Local Authorities to produce an annual Service Plan relating to food law enforcement and set out how they would meet their stated obligations.  As a result of this guidance the Environmental Health Manager submitted the Annual Food Service Plan in relation to the Ribble Valley Borough Council which reviewed the performance of the year against last year’s performance and set out the proposed areas for improvement for the forth coming year.  A copy of the document would be placed on the Ribble Valley Borough Council Website for reference purposes.  

RESOLVED:
That the Food Service Plan for 2004/05 be approved for implementation in the current financial year within available resources.

55
HEALTH AND SAFETY SERVICE PLAN 2004/05

The Environmental Health Manager submitted a report informing Committee that the Health and Safety Executive’s Local Authority Unit had published guidance to local authorities, part of which required them to produce an Annual Service Plan relating to health and safety enforcement and set out how they would meet their stated obligations.  The Environmental Health Manager also submitted the recently completed the annual Health and Safety Service  Plan in relation to the Ribble Valley Borough Council and informed Members that a copy of the document would be placed on the Ribble Valley Borough Council Website for reference purposes.  

RESOLVED:
That the Health and Safety Service Plan be approved for implementation in the current financial year within available resources.

56
SERVICE PLAN FOR CULTURE, RECREATION AND LEISURE SERVICES

The Leisure & Tourism Manager submitted the Service Plan for Culture, Recreation and Leisure services.  Although some information on last year’s performance was not yet available there had been improvements across most aspects of the service.  He informed Members that over the next 12 months the main objectives would be to increase use across the main target groups whilst looking to improving the efficiency in key areas.

Councillor Sowter suggested that the Best Value Group which had been responsible for drawing up the Service Plan should be continued to oversee the implementation of the Best Value Action Plan  This was agreed by Committee.

RESOLVED:
That the Service Plan for Culture, Recreation and Leisure Services be adopted.  

57
LONGRIDGE CIVIC HALL

The Leisure & Tourism Manager submitted a report requesting Members to consider transferring the operation of Longridge Civic Hall to a charitable trust formed through the Longridge Action Group.  He informed Members that one of the main items identified following a market town health check was the creation of a new or refurbished Civic Hall which would be able to offer a broader range of opportunities than currently available.  The upgraded Civic Hall would also assist in the achievement of other projects contained in the Longridge Action Plan.

He reminded Members that the operation of the Civic Hall had been subject to scrutiny within the Best Value Review of culture, recreation and leisure services and their conclusions had been that local facilities such as the Civic Hall should be operated locally and not by the Borough Council.


The Longridge Action Group had asked that a lease of no less than 20 years should be granted for the operation of the Hall.  They had also requested a reducing revenue subsidy based on five years to establish the new operation.  The funding would be used to appoint a Market Towns Officer whose primary role would be to identify revenue and capital funding to secure the long term sustainability of the Civic Hall.  The Action Group had also requested that the capital grant based on the Council’s own predicted capital expenditure of the building should be given to help generate additional funding to improve the facility.  

The transfer of responsibility would ideally take effect from 1 September 2004, but may be subject to further discussion.

Details of the financial implications as they affected the Council were reported to Committee.

The Leisure & Tourism Manager was of the opinion that the handing over of responsibility of the Civic Hall would provide advantages to both parties.  It would provide a catalyst for the Longridge Action Group to implement key areas of its Action Plan and generate new interest in the Hall.  It could also attract capital investment to the facility to a level the Council could not achieve.

Councillor Rogerson requested permission to speak on this item and this was granted.  He asked Members to consider the recommendations favourably so that the Longridge Action Group could proceed with their proposals.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
Committee agree to the provision of a lease of not less than 20 years to the Longridge Social Enterprises Limited;

2.
Committee agree to the revenue support package set out in the report, taking into account adjustments from Longridge Market; and

3.
Committee agree in principle to a one-off capital grant being made to the Longridge Social Enterprises Limited to act as match funding to attract external investment in the Civic Hall and that the amount of grant be confirmed at a future meeting following the production of a detailed business plan.  

58
CLITHEROE CASTLE HERITAGE LOTTERY PROJECT

The Leisure & Tourism Manager submitted a report updating Members on the position with work required to produce a heritage lottery bid.  He informed Members that the Heritage Lottery Officer had now requested that the Council commission an Audience Development Plan and Access Plan before committing a full application for lottery funding.  L and R Consultants had assisted in preparing briefs for these pieces of work which would need to go out to tender to relevant organisations.  This further request from the Heritage Lottery would delay the ability to continue with the application for a little longer.  Nevertheless, the Council would be able to proceed in procuring tenders for the research work to start as soon as funding was made available through the project planning grant system.

The Leisure and Tourism Manager informed Members that even after all this work had been completed, there was no guarantee that the lottery bid would be successful and he suggested that Committee might wish to proceed with a scaled down scheme using the monies already included in the Council’s Capital Programme together with other funds which might be available from other organisations.  

Committee were, however, of the opinion that the length of delay on this scheme had already been considerable and that the Council should continue with their lottery grant application until it is either approved or refused by the Lottery Board.  

RESOLVED:
That the Director of Commercial Services be requested to continue with the process of securing the Heritage Lottery Bid for the Clitheroe Castle Scheme.

59
LAND AT TENNYSON AVENUE, READ

Further to Minute 206 of this Committee held on 15 July 2003 the Leisure & Tourism Manager submitted a request which had been received from Read Parish Council for the Borough Council to carry out landscaping work on the land at Tennyson Avenue, Read.  He informed Members that the Parish Council had been receiving complaints from local residents about the current state of the land and that they were of the opinion that the best solution would be to remake the garden area completely.  This would consist of the removal of the dwarf wall, the construction of a new retaining wall, tarmacking the space created and the provision of bollards to prevent vehicular access. 

The estimated cost of carrying out the work would be at least £20,000.

Members were of the opinion that carrying out the work requested would not solve the problems which were being experienced by local residents. 

RESOLVED:
That Read Parish Council be informed that this Council are unable to assist them in this matter and suggest that the land should be offered to neighbouring householders free of charge or at a peppercorn rent for inclusion in their gardens.

60
APPOINTMENT OF WORKING GROUPS

The Director of Legal Services submitted a report asking Committee to reappoint Working Groups dealing with specific aspects of this Committee.  He reported that the following groups were still required to carry out specific tasks and would, therefore, need Members appointing to them:

(i)
Tarmac Liaison
- 3 Conservatives, 3 Liberal Democrats

(ii)
Castle Cement Liaison – 3 Conservatives, 3 Liberal Democrats

(iii)
Arts Cultural Cinema Group – 3 Conservatives, 3 Liberal Democrats, 1 Independent

(iv)
Lancashire Waste Management Strategy Group – Councillor G Sowter

(v)
Environment Agency Liaison- 1 Conservative, 1 Liberal Democrat

(vi)
Best value Action Plan for Recreation and Culture – 2 Conservatives, 2 Liberal Democrats

(vii)
Recreation/Culture/Sporting Excellence Grant Group – 2 Conservatives and 2 Liberal Democrats.

RESOLVED:
That Committee reappoint the representatives on the above Working Groups.

61
REVIEW OF ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SERVICE 2003/2004

The Chief Executive submitted a report for Committee’s information on the key performance indicators within the Environmental Health Plan.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

62
CAPITAL OUTTURN 2003/04

The Director of Finance submitted a report for Committee’s information on the provisional final position for the last financial year and the likely level of slippage on this Committee’s scheme which would run into this financial year.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

63
GENERAL REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE

The General Report of the Chief Executive was submitted for Committee’s information.  It included an update on Castle Cement, the minutes of the Castle Cement Liaison Committee, a summary of the air monitoring station results and information relating to the proposed amendment of the “Substitute Fuels protocol” by the Environment Agency and the National Bovine Tuberculosis Strategy.  

Members were also advised that a date for the third Lancashire Waste Partnership Conference had been set for 31 September 2004, again to be held at the Dunkenhalgh Hotel.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

64
GENERAL REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR OF COMMERCIAL SERVICES

The Director of Commercial Services submitted a report for Committee’s information on the progress of various aspects of art, sports development, indoor leisure provision and household waste recycling.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

65
REPORTS FROM REPRESENTATIVES ON OUTSIDE BODIES

Councillor Sowter reported briefly on a meeting of the East Lancashire Oral Strategy Group which he had attended.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

The meeting closed at 9.32pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact John Heap (414461)
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